SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4th MAY 2016 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr O Davison-Oakley,  Cllr J Holder and Cllr C Hughes
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mr R West, Mrs L West, Mrs A Norbury, Mr I Hawes, Mr J Todd,            Revd C Messervy, Mrs L Hungin, Mr D Smith and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION: Residents came to raise concerns about the size of application CH/2016/0612/FA, 72 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP (demolition of existing dwelling, erection of two detached houses with detached garages and the formation of a vehicular access) which they believe would affect their privacy and light levels due to its two storey size in replacement of an existing chalet bungalow.
Residents came to raise concerns about planning application CH/2016/0640/FA, land to the rear of 19 Highlands Road, (new dwelling and creation of vehicular access).  They are concerned about the increased traffic in the single track area of Bottom Lane, the dominant footprint and height of the application which will dominate the plot and change the rural character for this part of Bottom Lane on which the dwelling fronts.
There has been regular dumping of cleaning materials on Longbottom Lane.  This will be photographed and reported to the Waste Team.  (Action – Clerk)
The Councillors were thanked by Revd Cassa Messervy for their ongoing work for the village.
2. CO OPT NEW PARISH COUNCILLOR: It was unanimously agreed to co-opt Anne Norbury onto the council. The paperwork will be completed and notification sent to Chiltern District Council.  (Action – Cllr Norbury, Clerk)

3. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr A Anderson.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Scourfield and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· Paradigm have been advised about litter issues in Hearnes Meadow and will be contacted again if the issue reoccurs.
· The Jubilee Trail leaflet is with the printers and will be available soon.
· A meeting has been arranged for 5th May with a tree company that specialise in mature cherry trees who will be asked for their advice on the best position for these to be planted.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· A fence belonging to a Stable Lane resident has been inspected and will be discussed further with the resident.  (Action – Clerk)  
· A structural survey was completed for the Pavilion.  A new roof should be budgeted for in the next ten years.  A quotation will be requested for this work.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith) 
· The tree root identified as being a trip hazard in Green Wood has been removed.
· The playground safety inspection with RoSPA has been ordered for May.
· The increased Cemetery charges have been implemented and local Funeral Directors have been advised.

· A framework document will be prepared by October for the Neighbourhood plan to determine how to proceed. (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Norton)
· The Recreation Ground has been waterlogged for several months over the winter causing the football teams to postpone their matches, however it had been noted that it had now dried out and was firm.  It was previously asked whether some investigative holes could be dug on the Recreation Ground to see what measures could be put in place to prevent this happening in the future.  A map will be brought to the meeting to discuss the matter further.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  A Civic Service is to be held in Holy Trinity Church, Seer Green at 10am on Sunday 12th June. The service is not solely religious but a means to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday and the community of Seer Green. It will be attended by many organisations and societies from Seer Green.  It was agreed that Cllr Scourfield will represent the Parish Council and read the lesson. (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
Risk Inspections:  The April inspection was completed and further tree stumps have been identified as a risk in Green Wood.  (Action – Cllr Hughes) It was agreed that the Trio Venturer needed a new safety surface.  Quotations will be obtained. (Action – Clerk)  Footpath 16 is becoming overgrown.  An order has been placed for it to be cleared.  Several allotments have trees growing that are getting quite large.  These will be monitored.   Many notices have been placed on the fence in Jubilee Walk.  These were deemed to be untidy so a quotation will be obtained for a new notice board at this position.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Norton will carry out the May inspection and Cllr Scourfield will carry out the June inspection.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Scourfield)  
4. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been organised on a monthly chart with some of the inspections of assets allocated to Councillors. This chart will be circulated and regularly reviewed.  It was agreed that it will be monitored by Cllr Norton and Cllr Davison-Oakley until end of July.   (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Davison Oakley, Clerk)  
5. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  Cllr T Norton, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr J Holder registered an interest in application CH/2016/0640/FA, land to the rear of 19 Highlands Road as they are friends with the residents of Newstead, Bottom Lane.
Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr J Holder registered an interest in application CH/2016/0612/FA, 72 Chalfont Road, as they are friends with the residents of 70 Chalfont Road.
6. Correspondence:
· A letter was sent to Bucks County County Councillor Tim Butcher about the deteriorating and dangerous road surfaces in Seer Green asking that he intervenes to ensure that these long overdue repairs are instigated with immediate effect.

· A letter was sent to HMRC asking for the VAT repayment for both the Parish Council and Jubilee Hall.

· A letter from Bucks Best Kept Village competition confirming Seer Green’s entry.  Judging takes place between 6th June and 8th July.

· Emails of concern had been received about the colour and size of the new church notice boards.  The signs will be replaced with smaller signs and further correspondence should be directed to the Parochial Church Council Secretary, Susan Puttergill (susanputtergill@gmail.com).
· Many emails and letters of concern had been received about the road surfaces, train service,  dog fouling and littering  These have been responded to by the Clerk.

· A letter of thanks had been received for the resurfacing of the footpath to the station and the siding out on Longbottom Lane.  The siding out had been carried out by a resident who was thanked for the considerable work she had undertaken.

· The Chair of Governors of Seer Green CofE School had sent a donation of £100 towards the new play equipment planned for Green Meadow.  A letter of thanks has been sent.
7.
Finance  
Payments to end of April amounting to:-              
   £2,024.17
Income:- 




         
 £27,158.34

Closing balance of all accounts at 30 April:-

 £67,526.94
i. Review of the annual accounts for 2015/16:  The Treasurer reviewed in detail the accounts for the year ending March 2016.  The internal audit will be held on Friday 13th May with Mr Ernest Newhouse who has audited the accounts for a number of years.  (Action –Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)  
ii. Review of the Financial Regulations:  A new set of Financial Regulations were reviewed and adopted.

iii. Montessori rental:  It was agreed to increase the Montessori rent from 1st September 2016. (Action – Clerk)  
8. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  It was agreed to write to the Planning Department about application CH/2016/0612/FA, 72 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP (demolition of existing dwelling, erection of two detached houses with detached garages and the formation of a vehicular access) raising concerns about the design having an excessive and dominant effect on the street scene.   (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)  It was agreed to write to the Planning Department about application CH/2016/0640/FA, land to the rear of 19 Highlands Road, (new dwelling and creation of vehicular access) due to the width, height and mass of the application and the developments impact to the rural nature of this part of Bottom Lane.   (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Clerk)
Permitted

CH/2016/0278/FA
14 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XN

Replacement dwelling.

CH/2016/0309/TP
Gabriella House, 8 Princess Grove, HP9 2GN

Felling of a yew tree protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2016/0283/TP
Wildwoods, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Felling of a beech and pruning of side branches of a beech - both trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

9.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. TRAFFIC CALMING AND ROAD SAFETY:  Bucks County Council Local Area Forum (LAF) agreed to allocate £6,344 from the Local Priorities budget to Seer Green towards traffic calming measures.  However Transport for Bucks have now stated that double yellow lines between The Jolly Cricketers and the Old Chapel bus stop will cost £13,200 or £11,700 if the Parish Council undertakes informal consultation.  However concerns were raised about issues that may arise from the consultation so they agreed that Bucks County Council should undertake this survey to ensure it meets with their satisfaction.  The latest quotation is considerably more than the original suggestion of £7,500 and the costs are being discussed in detail with BCC to see if they can be reduced. (Action – Cllr Thomas)  It was agreed that this work is important and that the Parish Council would pay for the balance of the project.
ii. BEST KEPT VILLAGE COMPETITION 2016:   A list of work to improve the village had been circulated and was approved.  A quotation was approved to improve and reseed the area of grasscrete opposite the Parish Church Hall on School Lane. The War Memorial will be cleaned and the staples will be removed from the notice boards.  (Action – Clerk, Cllr Scourfield)  The owner of the green in front of the shops will be asked if he could have the broken bollard removed.  (Action – Cllr Norbury)  
10.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The accounts are being audited by Mr J Maddox.  Once approved the Trustees report will be submitted to the Charities Commission.  The floor has started to deteriorate near the stage.  A quotation will be obtained for its repair.  The heating fans require new filters, which will be ordered.    (Action – Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, LAND AND SERVICES:   Several roots have been identified in Green Wood as being a possible tripping hazard.  These will be inspected.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
11.
Any Other Business:  A shield design was discussed and approved.  The shields will be displayed on the white entry gates to the village.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Forsaith)  One of the Birds Nest Swings in Green Meadow had developed a fault.  This had been repaired but will be monitored.  A Big Lunch will be held on 12th June at Seer Green CofE School in celebration of the Queen’s 90th Birthday.  All residents are welcome.  The Chairman thanked Cllr John Forsaith for his considerable contribution to Seer Green Parish Council and to the village as this was his last meeting as a Councillor. He was given a round of applause and will be greatly missed. The meeting closed at 9.56pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 1st June 2016, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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